The Escalation of U.S. Airstrikes in Somalia and the Role of Perceived Threats to the U.S. Homeland

By David Sterman

In 2025, the United States substantially increased the pace of its airstrikes in Somalia. At the same time, it increasingly cited not just regional security rationales for the increased pace of strikes but also rationales rooted in an assessed potential threat to the U.S. homeland from Somalia—in particular from the Islamic State-Somalia's recruitment of foreign fighters. This article examines the increased pace of strikes, the rationales that have been cited to explain the increase, and what existing evidence reveals about the potential threat to the U.S. homeland. It also underscores the need for greater clarity from the U.S. government regarding its assessment of the extent of such a threat.

he United States is currently waging a stepped-up air campaign against jihadi groups in Somalia. According to information released by United States Africa Command (AFRICOM), between February 1, when the Trump administration conducted the first strike in Somalia of 2025, and June 10, the United States conducted 38 strikes against the Islamic State in Somalia and al-Shabaab. Additional strikes after June 10 have also been conducted. The rationales surrounding the increase in strikes relate to concerns about regional security (including the threat to Somalia's federal government), but also exhibit an increasingly prominent discussion of the potential threat to the U.S. homeland. Both rationales are driven in part by the perceived role that foreign fighters play in the Islamic State in Somalia.

To shed light on the escalation of the U.S. airstrike campaign in Somalia and the role of homeland security rationales in motivating the increase in strikes, this article proceeds in five parts. First, it provides an account of the escalation in strikes this year. Second, it examines the rationales behind this increase, looking at the distinct

The strike tallies examined here are based upon AFRICOM's declared strikes, drawing from the following sources: author correspondence, AFRICOM Public Affairs, May and June 2025, and Peter Bergen, Melissa Salyk-Virk, and David Sterman, "America's Counterterrorism Wars: The War in Somalia," New America, accessed July 2, 2025. As the analysis here relies on AFRICOM's own declared count of strikes, strikes are defined using the command's definition, which can include the use of multiple munitions. The one exception is that for ease of reference, ground raids are counted as a single strike. AFRICOM does not count ground operations as strikes. The only ground operation in the data analyzed here (covering 2021 through June 10, 2025) is the January 25, 2023, raid that killed Bilal al-Sudani. It is worth noting that there is a question as to whether some strikes that AFRICOM has counted as single strikes might be better understood as having been multiple strikes hitting distinct targets rather than a single strike using multiple munitions. On this question, see the discussion of reporting around the February 1, 2025, strike in Caleb Weiss, "Trump Admin Ups the Tempo of Airstrikes against Jihadist Groups in Somalia," FDD's Long War Journal, March 30, 2025.

roles of homeland security and regional security rationales. Third, it considers the specific though fragmentary reporting on the role of foreign fighters. Fourth, it examines what can be gleaned about the homeland security threat from a review of cases of Americans seeking to join jihadi groups in Somalia since the fall of the Islamic State's capital in Syria in 2017. Finally, it concludes with a short discussion of the importance of greater clarity regarding the government's assessment of the threat to the homeland from Somalia—and the disaggregation of homeland security from regional security rationales in analyzing the escalated use of air strikes.

A Stepped-Up U.S. Air Campaign in Somalia

When President Trump took office for his second term, it was far from clear how his administration would approach the issue of U.S. counterterrorism operations in Somalia. At the end of his first term, Trump had ordered the withdrawal of U.S. advisory forces from Somalia—a position that former members of his administration linked to a view that key U.S. interests were not at risk in the country. Debate over the extent of U.S. commitment in Somalia has continued into the second Trump administration.

Then, on February 1, AFRICOM conducted its first strike in Somalia of 2025, targeting Islamic State-Somalia in a series of caves southeast of Bossaso, a major port city in the semi-autonomous Puntland state of Somalia.4 In the aftermath of that strike, it was still not clear whether it was a one-off operation or the beginning of a larger escalation. Mohamed Mubarak, the head of Puntland's security coordination office, told the BBC, "We don't know if the Americans will conduct more than one airstrike." Matt Bryden, a longtime analyst of the situation in Somalia, likewise told the BBC, "The strike does not mean that the US government is going to step up its military engagement in Somalia." A Washington Post profile later that month on the rise of the Islamic State in Somalia and the semi-autonomous Somali state of Puntland's military campaign against it cited an anonymous AFRICOM official as saying that Puntland counterterrorism operations were not receiving support from AFRICOM. The piece stated, "Beyond the strike, the Trump

David Sterman is Deputy Director of the Future Security program at New America. His current research focuses on terrorism and violent extremism in America, immigration and terrorist threats, foreign fighter recruitment, and the effectiveness and consequences of American counterterrorism efforts. Sterman's writing on terrorism has appeared in CNN, Foreign Policy, Time, and The Washington Post among other outlets, and his research has been cited by CNN, FOX, MSNBC, The New York Times, The Washington Post, and The Wall Street Journal.

CTC SENTINEL JULY 2025 STERMAN

administration has not detailed its plans for Somalia. Africom said it was unable to comment on future policy."

It has since become clear that there has been a significant escalation in strikes. By June 10, 2025, AFRICOM had conducted 38 strikes in Somalia—almost four times the number that it conducted in all of 2024, and more than it had conducted in any year during the Biden administration. The increase should be examined as two distinct sets of strikes: those against the Islamic State in Somalia and those against al-Shabaab.

U.S. Strikes Against Islamic State-Somalia

30

First, the United States has substantially escalated its operations against the Islamic State in Somalia, moving from a position of targeting senior leaders to a posture of supporting a large counterterrorism operation by Somalia's semi-autonomous Puntland state.

Of the 38 strikes AFRICOM conducted through June 10, 22 targeted the Islamic State in Somalia. In 2024, the United States conducted only one strike targeting Islamic State-Somalia. Moreover, U.S. strikes against Islamic State-Somalia appear to have gone beyond the targeting of senior leaders.

AFRICOM issued six press releases regarding strikes targeting Islamic State-Somalia that labeled the seven strikes they covered as collective self-defense strikes, a category that is meant to focus on disrupting threats to U.S. or partner forces rather than offensively striking high-value targets or generalized enemy formations. The other 15 strikes against Islamic State-Somalia may have targeted senior leaders (as appears to have been the case with the February 1, 2025, strike), involved offensive targeting of the group's forces beyond its senior leadership, or even been collective self-defense strikes that were not labeled as such.

In contrast, the United States declared only two strikes or operations against Islamic State-Somalia during the Biden administration, and both targeted senior Islamic State-Somalia leaders. Neither operation was framed as collective self-defense. The first occurred on January 25, 2023, when the United States conducted a ground raid in northern Somalia, targeting and killing Bilal al-Sudani, who the United States described as "an ISIS leader in Somalia and a key facilitator for ISIS's global network"11 (more on al-Sudani below). The other occurred on May 31, 2024, when the United States conducted a strike "targeting ISIS militants ... in a remote area in the vicinity of Dhaardaar, approximately 81 km southeast of Bosaso, Somalia."12 This strike was widely reported as having targeted Abdulgadir Mumin, an Islamic State-Somalia leader who also holds a senior role in the Islamic State's global architecture and who was even rumored to be the new overall Islamic State leader.¹³

U.S. Strikes Against al-Shabaab

AFRICOM conducted 16 strikes against al-Shabaab in 2025 through June 10. This constitutes an increase from the nine strikes that AFRICOM declared conducting against al-Shabaab in 2024. In 2023, the United States declared 18 strikes against al-Shabaab. Since the cut-off for the data examined in this article, the United States has already surpassed the number of strikes conducted against al-Shabaab in 2023 despite there being still several months left in the year.

However, the number of strikes against al-Shabaab so far in 2025 increased less sharply than those against the Islamic State.

In addition, at least during the first months of this year, U.S. strikes against al-Shabaab did not appear to be deadlier than previous strikes.

Assessing the U.S. CT campaign in Somalia based on the death tolls from U.S. strikes is difficult because independent reporting on the toll of strikes is minimal to non-existent in many cases. Moreover, AFRICOM, which was already inconsistently reporting assessed death tolls in its press releases, stopped providing death toll assessments in response to queries as a matter of policy at some point in April or May 2025, telling reporters that "we are temporarily refraining from publishing casualty estimates while the new administration finalizes its policy."¹⁶

However, one can analyze AFRICOM's assessed death tolls for its early strikes. Of the 16 strikes against al-Shabaab declared by AFRICOM in the time period examined here, New America received information on initial death toll assessments for eight. The average initial AFRICOM assessed death toll for these strikes was about 1.4 militants per strike. This is a lower government-assessed deaths per strike average for strikes targeting al-Shabaab than in 2023 (about 6.1 militants per strike) or 2024 (about 4.2 militants per strike). These numbers suggest that at least in the first months of 2025, U.S. strikes against al-Shabaab did not see a shift to major offensive strikes on massed al-Shabaab forces of the kind that killed tens or even in one case more than 100 militants during the escalation of strikes in the first Trump administration. However, that may have changed.

Regional and Homeland Security Rationales

When the United States initiated its war against the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria in 2014, its decision-making was influenced by a range of rationales, including the group's direct threat to regional security and the perception of a potential threat to the U.S. homeland if the group's capabilities were allowed to grow. As the United States steps up its strikes against the Islamic State in Somalia (and against al-Shabaab), a similar mix of rationales focused on the regional security threat and a potential threat to the homeland appears to be influencing decision-making.

The United States has long viewed al-Shabaab primarily through the lens of its threat to regional security. For example, the intelligence community's 2010 Worldwide Threat Assessment assessed "most Al-Shabaab and East Africa-based al-Qa'ida members will remain focused on regional objectives in the nearterm," and the 2012 version assessed that "most al-Shabaab members in 2012 will remain focused on battling AMISOM, TFG, and Ethiopian/Kenyan-backed forces in Somalia." Michael Vickers, who served in senior government roles between 2007 and 2015 and oversaw key raids in Somalia, wrote in his memoir, "Al-Shabaab was mostly a regional threat, so it received far less of my attention than AQAP and al-Qai'da in Syria." 22

In 2016, when AFRICOM began issuing press releases on its website regarding strikes, the press releases emphasized regional security.²³ For example, a press release for a September 26, 2016, strike stated, "The U.S. remains committed to our partners in eliminating terrorism and advancing security in the region. Violent extremists endanger the safety and stability of the Somali people; countering these threats remains in our common interests," but did not include a reference to the U.S. homeland.²⁴

The United States' stepped-up strikes against al-Shabaab in 2025 are likely driven by conditions on the battlefield and an



Carrier Air Wing (CVW) 1 conducts routine flight operations from the Nimitz-class aircraft carrier USS Harry S. Truman (CVN 75) in the U.S. Central Command area of responsibility on February 1, 2025, the date U.S. Africa Command stated it had conducted airstrikes against Islamic State-Somalia. (U.S. Navy)

increased perception of a regional security threat. In 2025, al-Shabaab mounted an offensive that at the least reversed some of the Somali government's gains in prior offensives and, according to at least some analysts, may pose a threat to Mogadishu itself, the Somali government's seat of power.²⁵ Notably, other non-U.S. partners of the Somali government also stepped up their activity in response to the offensive.²⁶

In addition, the assertion that al-Shabaab has developed ties over the past couple years with Yemen's Houthi rebels further contributes to the regional security rationale for strikes. ²⁷ During his testimony on AFRICOM's 2025 Posture Statement, General Michael Langley, AFRICOM's commander, stated, "Al-Shabaab is especially a heightened terrorist threat, namely because they're colluding with the Houthis across from Yemen." ²⁸

While historically regional security has been the main concern regarding jihadi groups in Somalia, in recent years, concerns about a potential threat to the U.S. homeland have grown in prominence. In 2019, the Philippines arrested a Kenyan national who received training from al-Shabaab and who the United States later charged and convicted of plotting a 9/11-like attack that would have involved crashing a hijacked plane into a building.²⁹ In the wake of news of the arrest, then-Commander of AFRICOM General Stephen J. Townsend testified to Congress in 2020 that "Shabab is a very real threat to Somalia, the region, the international community and

even the U.S. homeland," although the Defense Intelligence Agency still assessed that al-Shabaab posed a low threat to the homeland. 30

The emergence of the Islamic State in Somalia likewise contributed to a growing perception of a homeland threat. Islamic State-Somalia posed a far lesser threat to regional security in territorial terms than al-Shabaab.31 Initially, the Islamic State did not even acknowledge those who had declared an Islamic State group in Somalia under Mumin's leadership as an official province, but when it officially recognized them, it did so in a December 2017 video promoting attacks in the West.³² While its ability to pose a territorial threat was limited, Islamic State-Somalia's connection to global Islamic State networks and the role of foreign fighters in its ranks amplified concern about threats beyond Somalia.³³ These connections not only bolstered concern about potential attacks on the U.S. homeland but also the ways Islamic State-Somalia could pose a regional security threat without threatening Somalia's control of territory by providing financial and other support to other parts of the Islamic State's network.34

Concern about the presence of foreign fighters in Somalia and the potential for attacks against the U.S. homeland is not entirely new nor a product solely of the Islamic State's mobilization. In the aftermath of the 2006 Ethiopian invasion of Somalia, the FBI began paying close attention to a flow of foreigners to Somalia, including Americans.³⁵ This mobilization, and the networks it

revealed, did raise concern among American policymakers, but these concerns were primarily in the realm of the potential for a larger, future threat rather than a perception of an existing direct threat. As Philip Mudd, then Associate Executive Assistant Director of the FBI's National Security Branch, testified in 2009, "While there are no current indicators that any of the individuals who traveled to Somalia have been selected, trained, or tasked by al-Shabaab or other extremists to conduct attacks inside the United States, we remain concerned about this possibility and that it might be exploited in the future if other U.S. persons travel to Somalia for similar purposes."

32

In addition, the earliest U.S. counterterrorism operations and strikes in Somalia sought to eliminate al-Qa`ida's East African hub. This network hub was made up mainly of the local remnants of the 1998 East Africa Embassy Bombing network. One figure tied to the network hub-Saleh Nabhan, a Kenyan-was killed in a helicopter raid in September 2009.37 After his death, American officials noted his reported connection to the training of foreign militants, including Americans.³⁸ In 2011, Fazul Harun, a figure within the network who hailed originally from the Comoros Islands, was not killed by a U.S. strike but by Somali forces at a checkpoint.³⁹ He reportedly had documents on him suggesting he may have been planning an attack in the United Kingdom and was considering using British foreign fighters who had traveled to Somalia to carry out the attack.⁴⁰ Just the previous year, the travel of U.K. residents to Somalia led Britain's then-head of MI5 to state, "I am concerned that it's only a matter of time before we see terrorism on our streets inspired by those who are today fighting alongside al-Shabaab."41

As noted, U.S. intelligence assessments from this period still viewed jihadis in Somalia as primarily a regional threat, but they also revealed broader concerns. For example, in 2010, the intelligence community assessed: "East Africa-based al-Qa'ida leaders or al Shabaab may elect to redirect to the Homeland some of the Westerners, including North Americans, now training and fighting in Somalia." In 2012, the intelligence community assessed that "members of the group—particularly a foreign fighter cadre that includes US passport holders—may also have aspirations to attack inside the United States; however, we lack insight into concrete operational plans outside the Horn of Africa."

This year, 2025, appears to mark a shift in the United States' perception or at least its presentation of the threat to the homeland from Somalia. In 2025, AFRICOM adopted language in its press releases regarding strikes in Somalia that raises the specter of a potential threat to the U.S. homeland. With the exception of the first strike on February 1, 2025, and one strike against vessels in Somali territorial waters that were allegedly carrying "advanced conventional weapons" to al-Shabaab, every press release announcing a strike in Somalia during the period examined in

this article included a variation of the following lines: "Degrading ISIS and other terrorist organizations' ability to plot and conduct attacks that threaten the U.S. homeland, our partners, and civilians remains central to U.S. Africa Command's mission" or "Degrading al Shabaab and other terrorist organizations' ability to plot and conduct attacks that threaten the U.S. homeland, our partners, and civilians remains central to U.S. Africa Command's mission."

In 2024, AFRICOM only referred to threats to the homeland in one of its 10 press releases regarding strikes in Somalia, the press release for the strike that reportedly targeted Abdulqadir Mumin, who plays a senior role in the Islamic State's global activity and is even rumored by some to be the Islamic State's latest "caliph."

In his April 2025 statement before the Senate Armed Services Committee, General Michael E. Langley, AFRICOM's commander, made five references to the threat that jihadi groups in Africa might pose to the "homeland." He emphasized, "We are acutely aware that if ISIS and al-Qaeda groups continue their expansion, they will pose a direct threat to the U.S. homeland." He also specifically referenced the aforementioned "9/11 style terror attack on the U.S." Langley's phrasing suggests that U.S. efforts are still—to some extent—preventive with the main threat lying in the future if action is not taken to prevent Islamic State-Somalia and al-Shabaab's growth.

The question of foreign fighter recruitment played an important role in General Langley's discussion of such expansion and its relation to a threat to the homeland. His 2025 AFRICOM Posture Statement directly connected Islamic State-Somalia's foreign fighter recruitment to concerns about potential threats to the homeland, stating, "For now, ISIS and al-Qaeda groups are focused on local interests, but they continue to expand and recruit fighters from around the world to position themselves to attack the Homeland. The dangerous capabilities of these groups, if not addressed, will continue to threaten U.S. interests."

Historically, foreign fighter recruitment has played a similar role in perceptions of threats to the homeland and their mobilization to support the use of force based in preventive logic. When President Obama announced his decision to expand the counter-Islamic State war into Syria and beyond initially limited objectives in Iraq, a key part of his argument that "if left unchecked, these terrorists could pose a growing threat beyond that region, including to the United States" was that "our Intelligence Community believes that thousands of foreigners — including Europeans and some Americans — have joined them in Syria and Iraq. Trained and battlehardened, these fighters could try to return to their home countries and carry out deadly attacks." General Langley's testimony on Somalia closely resembles this phrasing.

Foreign Fighter Dynamics

Reporting on the number and role of foreign fighters in the Islamic State in Somalia's structure is fragmentary and incomplete. However, numerous reports suggest they play an important role. In February 2025, *The Washington Post* wrote, "according to U.S. Africa Command (Africom), and local officials estimate there are as many as 1,000 militants under its command," adding that "large numbers of foreign fighters have flowed into Somalia, establishing a formidable force that now threatens Western targets." More recently, a U.S. defense official estimated that Islamic State-Somalia's force had grown from around 500 fighters to 1,600 with about 60 percent being foreign fighters. ⁵¹

b While the initial press release for the February 1, 2025, strike did not include such a reference, a later update announcing that the strike had killed a senior Islamic State-Somalia operative did. See "Update: U.S. Forces Strike on ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, February 11, 2025. There is also one declared strike in 2025 that was not reported via a press release and thus is not applicable to this analysis of the language used in press releases. "2025 Airstrikes," United States Africa Command, n.d.; "U.S. Forces Strike ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, February 16, 2025; "Federal Government of Somalia Engages al Shabaab with Support from U.S. Forces," U.S. Africa Command, February 22, 2025; "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting al Shabaab," U.S. Africa Command, April 18, 2025.

Insight into the alleged role of foreign fighters in Islamic State-Somalia is provided by fragmentary reports regarding those killed and imprisoned as part of Puntland's counterterrorism operations. ⁵² *The Washington Post* noted that Puntland's prisons held numerous foreigners accused of joining Islamic State-Somalia, including a group of six Moroccans one of whom told the *Post*, "We trained with Kalashnikovs, in a group of around 30 people — Algerians, Moroccans, Tunisians, Somalis and two Palestinians." ⁵³ Likewise, in February 2025, Voice of America reported that Puntland authorities claimed dozens of the some 200 Islamic State-Somalia fighters they had killed were foreigners. ⁵⁴

In addition, some of Islamic State-Somalia's senior figures, who have been targeted or killed by U.S. strikes in recent years, are foreign fighters, Somalis who have spent significant time outside of Somalia, and/or those who have allegedly played roles in the recruitment of foreign fighters. For example, Ahmed Maeleninine, who was reportedly killed in the February 1, 2025, strike, was born in Oman, according to Puntland officials. 55 The U.S. press release on his death did not mention his nationality, but did emphasize his role as a "key ISIS recruiter." 56 Likewise, Bilal al-Sudani, who was killed in a U.S. ground raid in 2023, was a Sudanese man, sanctioned in 2012 for activity dating back to 2007 where he would act as a "facilitator for the entry of foreign fighters and extremists into Somalia" including a 2010 case where he "facilitated the travel of extremists from Chad to Somalia."57 When he was killed, the United States emphasized his role in enabling "ISIS's expansion and activities across Africa and beyond the continent, in particular by providing funding to sustain the operational capabilities of ISIS elements around the world" including in Afghanistan via support for the Islamic State-Khorasan branch.⁵⁸ Abdulqadir Mumin, who was the target of the May 31, 2024, strike in Somalia, was born in Puntland, but spent time in Sweden and the United Kingdom, where some reports speculated he crossed paths with militants and may have been involved in a recruitment and radicalization network, before returning to Somalia.59

Al-Shabaab also historically sought to recruit and benefit from foreign fighters, including those from Europe and the United States, sparking somewhat similar concerns (albeit concerns generally discussed with more circumspection) about potential homeland attacks. It is worth noting that the Islamic State's recruitment of foreign fighters can be seen in part as a continuation of activity under al-Shabaab. Until 2015, the Islamic State in Somalia's key members were still mainly associated with al-Shabaab. For example, when the United States sanctioned al-Sudani in 2012, it described his activity as being "on behalf of al-Shabaab." 60 However, al-Shabaab's efforts to take advantage of foreign fighter recruitment stumbled in the 2010s for a variety of reasons, including in-fighting, law enforcement and military pressure, and the rising prominence of the Islamic State in Iraq and Syria and other groups/locations as preferred destinations for and influence upon foreign fighters.⁶¹ Today, it is the perceived growth in the Islamic State's foreign fighter cadre rather than foreigners fighting with al-Shabaab that has dominated discussion of the extent of the threat to the U.S. homeland from Somalia.

Aspiring and Actual American Foreign Fighters and Somalia

When AFRICOM announced that senior Islamic State-Somalia figure Ahmed Maeleninine had been killed in its February 1, 2025,

"Today, it is the perceived growth in the Islamic State's foreign fighter cadre rather than foreigners fighting with al-Shabaab that has dominated discussion of the extent of the threat to the U.S. homeland from Somalia."

strike, it alleged that one of his roles was as an "external operations leader responsible for the deployment of jihadists into the United States and across Europe." This is a significant allegation about potential direct threats to the United States, but AFRICOM has not provided further details on the nature of the alleged U.S. nexus.

There have been reports of alleged Islamic State-Somalia links to terrorism cases in Europe—specifically in Sweden in 2024 and in Italy in 2018.⁶³ Of the case in Italy, a United Nations Panel of Experts on Somalia report stated that the arrested individual, Omar Moshin Ibrahim, had entered Italy in 2016, received training in Libya prior to his entry, and "during his time in Italy, he maintained communication with ISIL affiliates in Somalia and Kenya."⁶⁴ However, the report also stated that "intercepted communications" suggested that the actual plot he was arrested for "was not directly tasked by ISIL operatives outside the country" and "was rudimentary and had little chance of success."⁶⁵

A review of cases of Americans (and others present in the United States) accused of jihadi terrorism-related criminal activity since the fall of the Islamic State's capital of Raqqa in October 2017 provides seven cases of Americans who have either traveled or sought to or aided travel to Somalia. ⁶⁶ What it does not seem to provide is any case of an individual who received training from Islamic State-Somalia being deployed back to the United States. Further, all but one case involved failed attempts to travel to Somalia.

On February 27, 2025, the United States arrested Abdisatar Ahmed Hassan, a 22-year-old Minnesota resident and ethnic Somali born in Kenya, charging him with attempting to provide material support to a foreign terrorist organization in relation to two unsuccessful attempts "to travel from Minnesota to Somalia to join ISIS."67 Beyond his attempted travel, the complaint alleges that he posted a video praising the deadly January 1, 2025, attack in New Orleans, which was seemingly inspired by the Islamic State.⁶⁸ The criminal complaint in the case alleges that Hassan consumed a range of Islamic State-Somalia and al-Shabaab propaganda online and interacted with a Facebook account named the Manjaniq Media Center, which per the complaint describes itself as "a media organization that nurtures the righteous youth of the Islamic Caliphate" and whose posts encourage "Somali-speaking individuals to travel and fight on behalf of ISIS."69 Hassan appears to have been on law enforcement's radar screen before both of his attempts to join Islamic State-Somalia, both of which were closely monitored, due in part to his activity online.⁷⁰

About four months earlier, in October 2024, the United States arrested Michael Sam Teekaye, Jr., a 21-year-old Maryland resident, alleging that he had attempted to travel to join the Islamic State in Somalia, and had told an undercover officer that he "was in contact with a Somali ISIS fighter regarding his plans to travel to Somalia

CTC SENTINEL JULY 2025 STERMAN

to join ISIS" and that his "plan B' was to carry out an attack in the United States against people who support Israel." However, it is worth noting that in addition to being monitored by an undercover officer, Teekaye had a reported history of mental health issues including a diagnosis of schizophrenia and two hospitalizations.

The year before Teekaye's arrest, in December 2023, the United States charged Karrem Nasr, a 23-year-old U.S. citizen, with allegedly trying to join al-Shabaab.⁷³ The individual who Nasr believed to be an al-Shabaab facilitator helping him plan his trip from Egypt, where he was living, to Kenya (where he was arrested) and onto Somalia, was in fact an informant.⁷⁴ Nasr pled guilty in January 2025.⁷⁵

In 2019, the United States charged three men, all Kenyan-born men holding U.S. citizenship and connected by family ties, with attempting to travel (or supporting members of the group's travel) to Somalia to join the Islamic State. The case involved monitoring of social media activity and the use of undercover officers dating back years. All three men were convicted and sentenced for their involvement.

The only case involving an individual who succeeded in joining Islamic State-Somalia is also the oldest case. In January 2018, the United States filed a criminal complaint alleging that Harafa Hussein Abdi, a U.S. citizen, left the United States in 2015 (prior to the fall of the Islamic State's capital in Raqqa), traveled to Somalia, and received training from an Islamic State group affiliated with the aforementioned Mumin in Puntland.⁷⁹ Notably, while with the Islamic State in Somalia, Abdi promoted travel to join the group via social media and appeared in Islamic State propaganda, according to the complaint.80 The United States also alleged that Abdi distributed a rap whose lyrics praised violence inside the United States before a dispute led him to leave the group, leading to his arrest in East Africa.81 Yet, the case does not provide clear evidence that the group managed to train recruits and send them back to the United States. The case appears to be evidence of, as another article examining the Islamic State-Somalia global threat has put it, "the potential danger Islamic State-Somalia poses in encouraging terror plots abroad." Now, more than a half a decade after Abdi was arrested and charged, caution is merited when citing his case to assess the state of that potential threat today given the seeming paucity of similar cases and the possibility that the conditions that made his journey possible may have changed.

The cases examined above do provide reason to pay attention to Islamic State-Somalia and the involvement of Americans or other foreign fighters in its activity. There does appear to be continuing interest among some Americans in joining jihadi groups (including Islamic State-Somalia) in Somalia. At least some of those who have considered fighting in Somalia have also allegedly expressed support for attacks inside the United States, ⁸³ and there does appear to have been an effort on the part of Islamic State-Somalia to reach out and encourage travel.

However, the cases that have been charged so far in the United States do not suggest an imminent threat. While it is possible that there are individuals who have not been charged, the known cases do not show a developed capability or effort to send fighters back to the United States to conduct attacks. Moreover, the cases suggest that Americans who seek to join Somali jihadi groups face challenges in avoiding detection.

Conclusion

In 2025, the United States has substantially escalated its strikes in Somalia and embarked on a new campaign aimed at the Islamic State in Somalia. This escalation has been justified in part by references to the threat posed by foreign fighters in the Islamic State-Somalia's ranks along with an increase in references to a potential threat to the U.S. homeland. While there is reason to believe that the potential threat to the homeland from Somalia may have grown in recent years, the American public and policymakers would benefit from greater clarity on the basis for any such assessment. CTC

Citations

- See, for example, David Sterman, "What Is the Future of American Counterterrorism Strikes in Somalia?" Just Security, December 19, 2024.
- 2 Christopher C. Miller, Soldier Secretary (Nashville: Center Street, 2023), pp. 192-193; Mark Esper, A Sacred Oath: Memoirs of a Secretary of Defense during Extraordinary Times (New York: William Morrow, an imprint of HarperCollins Publishers, 2022), p. 604.
- 3 Charlie Savage and Eric Schmitt, "Trump Team Divided Over Future of U.S. Counterterrorism Operations in Somalia," New York Times, April 10, 2025.
- 4 "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, February 1, 2025; "Update: U.S. Forces Strike on ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, February 11, 2025.
- Mary Harper, "Why Trump Is on the Warpath in Somalia," BBC, February 6, 2025

- 6 Ibid.
- 7 Katharine Houreld, "The Islamic State Has Regrouped in Somalia and Has Global Ambitions," Washington Post, February 11, 2025.
- 8 Author correspondence, AFRICOM Public Affairs, June 2025; Bergen, Salyk-Virk, and Sterman.
- 9 "2024 Airstrikes," United States Africa Command, accessed June 25, 2025; "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS," U.S. Africa Command Public Affairs, May 31, 2024; Bergen, Salyk-Virk, and Sterman.
- The press releases in question are: "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike against ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, April 1, 2025; "Federal Government of Somalia Engages ISIS-Somalia with Support from U.S. Forces," U.S. Africa Command, April 18, 2025; "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, April 21, 2025; "U.S. Forces Conduct

Strike Targeting ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, April 24, 2025; "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, June 4, 2025; "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS-Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, June 10, 2025. The press release on April 1 covered two strikes. Author correspondence, AFRICOM Public Affairs, May 2025. On collective self-defense strikes and an analysis of the historical distinctions between kinds of strikes, see David Sterman, "The Three Kinds of Declared U.S. Strikes in Somalia in 2023," New America, January 10, 2024; Sarah Harrison, "What the White House Use of Force Policy Means for the War in Somalia," Just Security, October 20, 2022; and Oona A. Hathaway and Luke Hartig, "Still at War: The United States in Somalia," Just Security, March 31, 2022.

- "Background Press Call by Senior Administration Officials on a Successful Counterterrorism Operation in Somalia," The White House, January 26, 2023; "Statement by Secretary of Defense Lloyd J. Austin III on Somalia Operation," U.S. Department of Defense, January 26, 2023.
- 12 "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS," May 31, 2024.
- 13 Courtney Kube, "Global Leader of ISIS Targeted and Possibly Killed in U.S. Airstrike," NBC, June 15, 2024.
- 14 "2024 Airstrikes;" Bergen, Salyk-Virk, and Sterman.
- 15 Sterman, "The Three Kinds of Declared U.S. Strikes in Somalia in 2023;" Bergen, Salyk-Virk, and Sterman.
- The quote is from "AFRICOM Halts Disclosure of Somalia Airstrike Casualties amid Trump Policy Review," Shabelle Media Network, May 20, 2025. The author received a similar, though slightly differently worded, response to a query about death tolls on May 7, 2025. Author correspondence, AFRICOM Public Affairs, May 2025.
- 17 For details, see David Sterman, "AFRICOM Provides Death Tolls for 2025 Strikes," New America, April 3, 2025; and Bergen, Salyk-Virk, and Sterman.
- David Sterman, "How Many People Does the U.S. Assess It Killed in Somalia in 2023?" New America, April 2, 2024; Sterman, "What Is the Future of American Counterterrorism Strikes in Somalia?"; "2024 Airstrikes."
- 19 Sterman, "The Three Kinds of Declared U.S. Strikes in Somalia in 2023."
- 20 David Sterman, "Decision-Making in the Counter-ISIS War: Assessing the Role of Preventive War Logic," New America, November 15, 2019.
- 21 Dennis C. Blair, "Annual Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence," Office of the Director of National Intelligence, February 2, 2010, p. 11; James R. Clapper, "Unclassified Statement for the Record on the Worldwide Threat Assessment of the US Intelligence Community for the Senate Select Committee on Intelligence," Office of the Director of National Intelligence, January 31, 2012, p. 4.
- 22 Michael G. Vickers, By All Means Available: Memoirs of a Life in Intelligence, Special Operations, and Strategy (New York: Alfred A. Knopf, 2023), p. 255.
- 23 "2016 Airstrikes," United States Africa Command, accessed June 26, 2025.
- 24 "U.S. Self-Defense Strikes in Somalia," U.S. Africa Command, September 27, 2016.
- 25 Ashley Jackson, "Flailing State: The Resurgence of al-Shabaab in Somalia," War on the Rocks, June 3, 2025; Daisy Muibu and Yayedior Mbengue, "Somalia at a Crossroads: Resurgent Insurgents, Fragmented Politics, and the Uncertain Future of AUSSOM," CTC Sentinel 18:5 (2025).
- Kathryn Tyson, Yale Ford, and Liam Karr, "Africa File, May 1, 2025: AU, Turkey, and United States Surge to Halt al Shabaab; DRC Peace Talks; Uganda's Role in the Eastern DRC," Critical Threats Project, May 1, 2025.
- 27 "Expanding Al Shabaab—Houthi Ties Escalate Security Threats to Red Sea Region," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, May 28, 2025; Ibrahim Jalal and Adnan al-Jabarni, "Dhows, Drones, and Dollars: Ansar Allah's Expansion into Somalia," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 14, 2025; "Thirty-Fifth Report of the Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team Submitted Pursuant to Resolution 2734 (2024) Concerning ISIL (Da'esh), Al-Qaida and Associated Individuals and Entities," United Nations Analytical Support and Sanctions Monitoring Team, February 6, 2025, p. 10.
- "To Receive Testimony on the Posture of United States European Command and United States Africa Command in Review of the Defense Authorization Request for Fiscal Year 2026 and the Future Years Defense Program," U.S. Africa Command, April 3, 2025, p. 42.
- 29 "Kenyan National Indicted for Conspiring to Hijack Aircraft on Behalf of the Al Qaeda-Affiliated Terrorist Organization Al Shabaab," U.S. Department of Justice, December 16, 2020; "Cholo Abdi Abdullah Convicted for Conspiring to Commit 9/11-Style Attack at the Direction of Al Shabaab," U.S. Department of Justice, November 4, 2024.
- 30 Eric Schmitt and Abdi Latif Dahir, "Al Qaeda Branch in Somalia Threatens Americans in East Africa — and Even the U.S.," New York Times, March 21, 2020.
- 31 "The Islamic State in Somalia: Responding to an Evolving Threat," Crisis Group

- Africa Briefing, International Crisis Group, September 12, 2024, p. 3.
- 32 Ibid., footnote 2, p. 2; Thomas Joscelyn and Caleb Weiss, "Islamic State Video Promotes Somali Arm, Incites Attacks during Holidays," FDD's Long War Journal, December 27, 2017.
- 33 "The Islamic State in Somalia: Responding to an Evolving Threat," pp. 2-4; Caleb Weiss and Lucas Webber, "Islamic State-Somalia: A Growing Global Terror Concern," CTC Sentinel 17:8 (2024).
- 34 Adam Rousselle, "Combating the Islamic State Finance: Somalia and the Pan-African Nexus," GNET, February 17, 2025; Jessica Davis, "The Financial Future of the Islamic State," CTC Sentinel 17:7 (2024).
- 35 Andrea Elliott, "Charges Detail Road to Terror for 20 in U.S.," New York Times, November 23, 2009.
- 36 Philip Mudd, "Statement Before the Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs," FBI, March 11, 2009.
- 37 Vickers, pp. 256-257; William H. McRaven, Sea Stories: My Life in Special Operations, First edition (New York: Grand Central Publishing, 2019), Kindle Location 3,299-3,528; Jeffrey Gettleman and Eric Schmitt, "U.S. Kills Top Qaeda Militant in Southern Somalia," New York Times, September 14, 2009.
- 38 Gettleman and Schmitt.
- 39 Malkhadir M. Muhumed, "Young Somali Soldier: I Killed Top al-Qaida Operative," NBC, June 14, 2011; Jeffrey Gettleman, "Somalis Kill Mastermind of 2 U.S. Embassy Bombings," New York Times, June 11, 2011.
- 40 Paul Cruickshank, Tim Lister, and Nic Robertson, "Evidence Suggests That Al-Shabaab Is Shifting Focus to 'Soft' Targets," CNN, September 26, 2013.
- 41 Richard Norton-Taylor, "MI5 Chief Warns of Terror Threat from Britons Trained in Somalia," *Guardian*, September 17, 2010; Alexander Meleagrou-Hitchens, "Al-Shabab's Western Recruitment Strategy," *CTC Sentinel* 5:1 (2012).
- 42 Blair, p. 11.
- 43 Clapper, p. 4.
- 44 "2024 Airstrikes;" "U.S. Forces Conduct Strike Targeting ISIS," May 31, 2024.
- 45 "Statement of General Michael E. Langley, United States Marine Corps Commander, United States Africa Command Before the United States Senate Committee on Armed Services," U.S. Africa Command, April 3, 2025.
- 46 Ibid., p. 1.
- 47 Ibid., p. 3.
- 48 Ibid., p. 3.
- 49 "Statement by the President on ISIL," The White House, September 10, 2014.
- 50 Houreld, "The Islamic State Has Regrouped in Somalia and Has Global Ambitions."
- 51 Author correspondence, U.S. defense official, April 2025.
- 52 See, for one example, "Somalia: Puntland Forces Capture Turkish ISIS Fighter Amid Major Anti-Terror Offensive," Garowe Online, June 14, 2025.
- 53 Houreld, "The Islamic State Has Regrouped in Somalia and Has Global Ambitions."
- 54 Mohamed Olad Hassan, "Somali Officials: US Airstrike against Islamic State Kills 16 Militants," Voice of America, February 17, 2025.
- 55 Mohamed Olad Hassan and Jeff Seldin, "Key Islamic State Planner Killed in Airstrike, US and Somali Officials Say," Voice of America, February 12, 2025.
- 56 "Update: U.S. Forces Strike on ISIS-Somalia."
- 57 "Treasury Targets Regional Actors Fueling Violence and Instability in Somalia," U.S. Department of the Treasury, July 5, 2012; Katherine Houreld, "Killing of Top ISIS Militant Casts Spotlight on Group's Broad Reach in Africa," Washington Post, February 3, 2023.
- 58 "Background Press Call by Senior Administration Officials on a Successful Counterterrorism Operation in Somalia."
- 59 Austin Doctor and Gina Ligon, "The Death of an Islamic State Global Leader in Africa?" CTC Sentinel 17:7 (2024).
- 60 "Treasury Targets Regional Actors Fueling Violence and Instability in Somalia."
- 61 Jeremy Scahill, "The Purge," Intercept, May 19, 2015; Hansen, p. 113.
- 62 "Update: U.S. Forces Strike on ISIS-Somalia."
- 63 Weiss and Webber.
- "Letter Dated 1 November 2019 from the Chair of the Security Council Committee Pursuant to Resolution 751 (1992) Concerning Somalia Addressed to the President of the Security Council," United Nations Security Council, November 1, 2019, pp. 19-20.
- 65 Ibid., pp. 19-20.
- 66 This is based on a review of the data collected in Peter Bergen and David Sterman, "Terrorism in America After 9/11," New America, April 23, 2025. On the Islamic State's loss of Raqqa, see Hilary Clarke, Nick Paton Walsh, Eliza Mackintosh, and Ghazi Balkiz, "ISIS Defeated in Raqqa as 'Major Military Operations' Declared Over," CNN, October 18, 2017.
- 67 "Minneapolis Man Arrested for Attempting to Provide Material Support to ISIS," U.S. Department of Justice, February 28, 2025.

36 CTC SENTINEL JULY 2025 STERMAN

68 "Criminal Complaint United States of America v. Abdisatar Ahmed Hassan," United States District Court for the District of Minnesota, February 27, 2025, pp. 26-27.

- 69 Ibid., pp. 11-15.
- 70 Ibid., pp. 5-6.
- 71 "Maryland Man Charged With Attempting To Provide Material Support To Isis," U.S. Attorney's Office, District of Maryland, October 16, 2024.
- 72 Mike Hellgren, "Howard County Man Allegedly Joining ISIS Terror Organization Arrested at BWI, FBI Says," CBS Baltimore, October 19, 2024.
- 73 "New Jersey Man Charged With Attempting To Provide Material Support To Al Shabaab," U.S. Attorney's Office, Southern District of New York, December 29, 2023.
- 74 "United States of America v. Karrem Nasr [Sealed Complaint]," United States District Court Southern District of New York, December 14, 2023.
- 75 "New Jersey Man Pleads Guilty to Attempting to Provide Material Support to Al Shabaab," U.S. Attorney's Office, Southern District of New York, January 27, 2025.
- "United States of America v. Muse Abdikadir Muse, Mohamed Salat Haji & Mohamud Abdikadir Muse [Criminal Complaint]," United States District Court for the Western District of Michigan, January 21, 2019.

- 77 Ibid
- "Mohamed Haji Sentenced To 130 Months In Prison For Conspiring To Provide Material Support To Isis," U.S. Attorney's Office, Western District of Michigan, September 22, 2021.
- 79 "United States of America v. Harafa Hussein Abdi [Sealed Complaint]," Southern District of New York, January 9, 2018, pp. 11-12.
- 80 Ibid., p. 7.
- 81 "U.S. Citizen Charged with Providing Material Support to Isis And Receiving Military-Type Training at Isis Fighter Camp," U.S. Department of Justice, February 16, 2024.
- 82 Weiss and Webber.
- 83 "Criminal Complaint United States of America v. Abdisatar Ahmed Hassan," pp. 26-27; "Maryland Man Charged With Attempting To Provide Material Support To Isis;" "U.S. Citizen Charged with Providing Material Support to Isis And Receiving Military-Type Training at Isis Fighter Camp."